


	Commission for the Blind

Tentative Agenda

DRAFT MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING 

November 2, 2017, 10:00 AM

Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106

1. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Schreiber at 10:02 AM.

2. Roll Call

Roll was taken and Present were Chairman Arthur Schreiber, Commissioner Dallas Allen, and Commissioner Jim Babb

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Mr. Trapp introduced the new Assistant Attorney General assigned to the agency, John Kreienkamp and Ms. Maestas introduced Janelle Gonzales the new Finance Manager in the Santa Fe office. Guests included Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, Monica Maestas, Kelly Burma, Trish Adams, and Danielle Valdez. 

4. Approval of Agenda


Dallas Allen moved to approve the agenda, and Jim Babb seconded. A vote was taken, and the agenda approved unanimously.

5. Approval of minutes for the meeting of August 28, 2017

Commissioner Allen moved to approve the agenda and Commissioner Babb seconded. Ms. Adams noted that the second paragraph 9 b was corrected to reflect 9 d. A vote was taken and the minutes as corrected were unanimously approved. 

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Chairman Schreiber thanked Jim Babb for all of his work in light of his wife’s illness, saying he has not missed a beat. 

7. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Trapp


Mr. Trapp said the Commission had its audit exit interview on Tuesday, October 31, but that they are not able to discuss it until it is publically released. He thanked Mr. Schreiber for attending the interview. He thanked Monica and her team for their hard work.

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission had its Legislative Finance Committee hearing on October 26. He said that the Commission followed the developmental Disabilities Planning Council, and that the DDPC was asked some very difficult questions because of the fraud that had taken place in a couple of the guardianship agencies. Mr. Trapp said that the DDPC had contracts with the agencies, and they were question as to why they had not spotted any potential problems. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission is seeking an additional $51,200, and that the DFA is supporting its request. He said that the Commission was asked some difficult questions around its vacancy rate. He said the next hearing will be before the House Appropriations and Finance Committee sometime likely in January. He said that the Commission was asked some difficult questions about the vacancy rate, as well as our federal funding. He said he thought that Chairman Schreiber, Jim, and Monica all did a good job with addressing issues that he passed on to them.

Mr. Trapp said that the state is projecting a $25 million surplus, but that there are an unusually high number of tax protests. He said that that high number is causing some concerns on the part of budget planners. He said that this will make it even tougher to get this additional funding. He said that the Commission had its capital outlay hearing on October 5, and that they are seeking funds to repair the Albuquerque and Alamogordo facilities, as well as to build the apartment in Alamogordo. 

Commissioner Allen asked about the tax protests. Mr. Trapp said that there was over 400 million in taxes, with nearly half being the subject of a tax protest.

Chairman Schreiber said that Greg's presentation at the LFC hearing was excellent. Art added that there were some very serious inquiries from the Legislative Council at the hearing that took place on October ? He said that it was one of the more challenging hearings in quite some time.

Mr. Trapp said that Art is the best spokesperson for the independent living program. He said that he provided a great argument for funding of the program. He said that the budget cuts that have been imposed on the agency have had to come out of independent living funds. He said that the Independent Living staff has had to dedicate more of their time to working with Vocational Rehabilitation consumers.

Mr. Trapp said that he had been requested to speak at the Dare to Be Remarkable conference in Baltimore. He said he was asked to present on Pre-Employment Transition Services. He said that the Commission is sending Lucy and the teachers from the Orientation Center.

Mr. Trapp said that the state talking book library celebrated its 50th anniversary on October 25, and that he, Chairman Schreiber, and Kelly Burma attended. He congratulated John Mugford and the library on 50 years of service.

Mr. Trapp said that he met with the Secretary of State on September 20 on the implementation of HB-98, and that he has written language to identify how blind and visually impaired voters will qualify, including a statement saying that the voter was blind made under penalty of perjury, and subject to 30-25-1, which makes such perjury a 4th degree felony.

Commissioner Allen asked what is the penalty for a 4th degree felony. Mr. Trapp said that a felony requires that there be more than a year served in prison. Mr. Trapp asked John Kreienkamp to respond further, and he said a 4th degree felony would be between about a year and a half and three years


Mr. Trapp said that he had previously disclosed that he had co-authored a book about the battleship New Mexico. He said that it is being released November 20. He said that the royalties are going to the Navy League, but that he is disclosing in the interest of full transparency. Elizabeth Garret daughter of Pat Garret and wrote the state song, the song for New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, and that he thought she also wrote the song for the battleship but that he has not been able to confirm that fact. He said that Elizabeth Garrett was in New York at the time of the launching of USS New Mexico in 1917.

Commissioner Babb talked about the changes in oil production and how that effects the state budget. Mr. Trapp said that it is depressing to see how far the state is lagging behind in recovery and that he recently read a newspaper article has referred to it as a lost decade. He said that there have been so many significant cuts to state agencies that services have suffered. 
 
b. Administration and Finance, Maestas

Ms. Maestas spoke about the State Auditor’s Office being in the Santa Fe office while working on the audit, and how much time it was taking. She said she also had to work on the SHARE upgrade. She thanked Greg for his help with the audit, and again introduced Janelle, saying it was good to be fully staffed.

Ms. Maestas said the agency was seeking $51,200 to restore services to independent living.
 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Maestas said they were working on the 911 report, and thanked Daphne Mitchell and Audrey Trujillo.

Mr. Trapp thanked Monica for all of her work during the audit and the things that she had to do to keep everything running. He said that she is always there to respond to consumer and staff needs.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Salas

Mr. Salas presented on vacancies in the agency, saying that he had vacancies due to the personal needs of employees. He said that the agency is working to fill an assistive technology specialist, Independent Living teachers, vocational rehabilitation counselors, and a Business Enterprise consultant. He said that some of the positions had been caught up in the hiring freeze. He said that the Independent Living program had been fully staffed, but that we lost a Deputy Director and 3 IL teachers. He said that the agency is Working to fill a position of Business Engagement Specialist, which is a Governor’s Exempt position. Mr. Salas said the agency received a green light from the Governor's office to fill the position.

Mr. Trapp complemented Jim on the Business Engagement Specialist idea for the position, and Mr. Trapp said that they were going to conduct a competitive hiring process, and that by doing so he hoped that there was less chance that the position would be at risk during times of changes in administrations in Santa Fe. 

Mr. Salas said that for the federal fiscal year ending September 30, there were 18 persons placed in competitive employment, with an average salary of $19.79. For the state fiscal year starting July 1, there were 4 competitive closures, with an average wage of $18.78. Mr. Salas said that 17 consumers were currently in employment status.

Mr. Salas discussed other vacancies, saying that the plan was to reclass the position that Jonathan Ice was in to a supervisor position with a caseload.

Mr. Salas said that Jennifer Cordova left the agency and created an opening for a secretary position in the Independent Living program. He said that they hope to start interviewing for that position in the next couple of weeks.

Chairman Schreiber noted the Loss of Debbie Gonzales, saying it is felt in support groups that he attends. He said she easily worked with seniors and had a great personality

Mr. Trapp said that the vacancies in Teacher positions means that each teacher has to serve larger geographic areas, which increases the workload due to increased travel times.

d. Orientation Center, Alexander

Ms. Alexander participated by speaker phone. She said that there are currently 10 students in attendance, including one staff trainee. She said that the personal management and technology teacher positions are currently vacant, and one position in the dorm.

She said that they are in the process of trying to get the roof replaced in the women's dorm and replacing the 21 casement windows. She said that they submitted and IPIP request in order to get some repairs made. She said that they have also requested funding of the four-plex apartment facility and that they received a request for additional information and said that she hopes that is a good sign.

Ms. Alexander said that she and four instructional staff will be attending the Dare to be remarkable training later in the month at the National Center for the Blind in Baltimore. She said the training is for residential centers, and that it has not been held in 10 years. She said she hopes to come back with new ideas.

Mr. Trapp said that Lucy just received a new certification and asked her to describe it, congratulating her as he did so.

Ms. Alexander said she just received her National Certification in Rehabilitation Teaching for the Blind (NCRTB) from the National Blindness Professional Certification Board

Chairman Schreiber congratulated Lucy for her new certification.

e. Skills Center, Burma


Ms. Burma provided a report on students receiving services at the Skills Center. Ms. Burma reported that there are now 26 persons in New Mexico who have National Certification in Unified English Braille.

Mr. Trapp said that he has requested information from Dr. bell but that he think that New Mexico has more NCUEB certified persons per capita than any other state in the country.

Ms. Burma talked about the Technology for Children program and that she recently delivered a Braille Note Apex to a student who will soon turn 14. 

Mr. Trapp talked about an article that ran in the Albuquerque Journal that highlighted the benefits of assistive technology. He said that it provided the agency with some good publicity, and that the Skills Center was shown, and that there were pictures of him, Kelly, Curtis, and Danielle.

9. Unfinished Business

a. Update on HR consolidation, Trapp and Maestas

Mr. Trapp said that the state is continuing to look at a way to consolidate the hr process. He said that he thinks that it is a bigger challenge than what was expected because of the agencies in the state that receive federal funding. 

10. New Business

a. Update on Pre-Employment Transition Services, Forecast, Provision of Required, Authorized, and Coordination Services, Salas

Mr. Salas reported that the agency has sufficient funding to be able to provide all of the required Pre-Employment Transition Services. He said that there are between 70 and 80 students on the caseload who are eligible based on age alone for pre-ETS services, and that he has worked to identify all of the Pre-ETS eligible students. Mr. Salas said that the 15 percent Pre-ETS reserve works out to between $9,000 and $10,000 for each consumer who might possibly be eligible for Pre-ETS. Mr. Salas said that he is working with NMSBVI and REC-5 to make sure that anyone who might be eligible for Pre-ETS is identified and referred to the Commission. Mr. Salas said that the agency has sufficient Pre-ETS funds to provide all of the required, coordination, and authorized services. 

Mr. Trapp explained that the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act require that the agency set aside and actually spend 15 percent of its VR grant on Pre-ETS. He said the 15 percent reserve cannot be spent on tuition or computer equipment. Mr. Trapp said that the 15 percent reserve for New Mexico is $693,000. He said that the Commission could be sanctioned if the reserve is not actually spent.

 b. Approval of revised Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Trapp and Maestas 

Mr. Trapp talked about the procedure that is a requirement of the Uniform Grant Guidance. He said that it was adopted in April of last year to address a finding on the FY 15 audit. Mr. Trapp said that the proposed changes to the original policy and procedure provided more detail about compliance with the Procurement Code, with the Campaign Contribution Disclosure Act, and with the Governmental Conduct Act. Mr. Trapp said that RSA had retired some guidance statements in January and the new procedure also updated Citations to guidance statements that had been retired. He said that the proposed procedure added a citation to the regulations for use of program income, replacing a Technical Assistance Circular that had been retired in January. Mr. Trapp said that he had sent the procedure to RSA, and that they replied saying that they had no comments on the procedure. Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Kreienkamp if he had any comments, and he replied that he had no comments other than that he appreciates the language regarding the Governmental Conduct Act and the Procurement Code.

Ms. Maestas thanked Greg for all of the work that he has done to create and update the policy and procedure. 

Commissioner Allen moved to approve the revised Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure. Commissioner Babb seconded. A vote was taken and the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure was unanimously approved.

c. Update on Section 511 compliance, Salas

Mr. Salas said that Section 511 of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act deals specifically with subminimum wage. He said that there are three entities in the state that have certificates allowing them to pay subminimum wage. He said Adelante had 210, Zuni had 10, and CARC had 80. He said that Adelante had 3 blind persons working under a 14C certificate.

Commissioner Allen asked Mr. Trapp if he thinks the holders of the certificates are complying with the law. 

Mr. Trapp said individuals working under 14C certificates must have annual counseling from a vocational rehabilitation agency to be employed. Mr. Trapp said it important that the Level of counseling meet the standards of the law, and that it be done by a qualified counselor who knows about blindness.

11. Commission Open Discussion

Mr. Trapp said that October 15 was White Cane Safety day. He said that The Commission wrote the proclamation that was issued by Governor Martinez, and that the West Mesa Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind conducted a banquet in Albuquerque on October 7. Mr. Trapp said that he had circulated the proclamation, and that Art Tannenbaum forwarded that proclamation to Police Chief Gorden Eden. He said that he followed that up with a letter, and asked Ms. Burma to read the letter, which she proceeded to do. The letter urged the Albuquerque Police Department to educate officers on how to interact with persons who are blind and Deaf-Blind. Ms. Burma noted that Chief Eden provided a link on the police department web page to a National Federation of the Blind video on the white cane. Mr. Trapp asked that the letter be attached to the meeting minutes. 

Mr. Trapp said that Chairman Schreiber will turn 90 in 10 days, and he wished him a happy birthday. 

12. Comments from the Audience

There were no audience comments.

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting is scheduled at 10:00 AM on January 24 in Santa Fe. The following meeting is scheduled for 1:00 PM on April 26 in Albuquerque.

14. Executive Session Pursuant to NMSA 10-15-1(H)(2)

a. Executive Director Performance Evaluation 

Commissioner Allen Moved pursuant to 10-15-1(H)(2) to move into executive session for purpose of the performance evaluation of the Executive Director. Commissioner Babb seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken and Commissioner Allen voted "yes," Commissioner Babb voted "yes," and Chairman Schreiber voted "yes. The Commission then went into executive session.

Commissioner Allen Moved pursuant to 10-15-1(H)(2) to come out of executive session. Commissioner Babb seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken and Commissioner Allen voted "yes," Commissioner Babb voted "yes," and Chairman Schreiber voted "yes. The Commission then exited from executive session, having discussed in the executive session only those items that were germane to the motion to go into executive session.

15. Adjourn

Chairman Schreiber adjourned the meeting at 12:24 PM.

_____________________/____/____
Arthur A. Schreiber, Chair
Commission for the Blind


ATTACHMENT (Minutes of November 2, 2017 Commission for the Blind Special Meeting)
                
From: Trapp, Greg, CFB 
Sent: Sunday, October 15, 2017 6:38 PM
To: 'Eden, Gorden E.'; Arthur Tannenbaum
Cc: Arthur Schreiber; Adelmo Vigil; Sanchez, Ken; Benton, Isaac; Pena, Klarissa J.; Winter, Brad D.; Davis, Pat; Gibson, Diane G.; Jones, Trudy; Harris, Don; Gabello,Dominic; Espinoza, Celina K.; Tixier, Tanner M.; Drobik, Simon; Gomme, Nathan, CDHH; Dignan, Lisa, CDHH; 'tmatzick06@hotmail.com'; dlburns2338@gmail.com
Subject: RE: Did you know that October 15th (Sunday) is White Cane Safety Day? It was established in 1964 to help spread awareness concerning visual impairments in our Nation. Video: https://youtu.be/sWrrGadn6u4

Dear Chief Eden,

Thank you for your response to Mr. Tannenbaum on the importance of White Cane Safety Day. We appreciate your support, and your efforts to help educate others on the significance of the white cane. I think it is critical that both the police and law enforcement know about the white cane, and how the White Cane Law protects the rights of persons who use a white cane or a guide dog.

Just last month we saw the tragic case out of Oklahoma City in which a person who was Deaf was shot and killed by a law enforcement officer after the Deaf person did not respond to verbal commands to drop a metal pipe  (identified by officers as a stick) that he was carrying and get on the ground. Despite the fact that neighbors were yelling that "he can't hear you," one officer fired his pistol while the other   officer fired a Taser. 

Within the blind community there are persons with a range of vision loss, as well as some who at the same time also have hearing loss or are Deaf. The lack of vision means that we may not be able to identify an officer by a badge or a uniform. Since we frequently carry canes that telescope or fold into sections, it is also possible that an officer might not recognize that what is being carried is a white cane. If the officer also did not realize that the person could not see a badge or a uniform, or if the person could not hear what the officer is saying, there might be a tragic mistake similar to what happened in Oklahoma City. I think the only way to avoid such mistakes is to educate law enforcement officers on issues such as the White Cane Law. Since violations of the White Cane Law impose a criminal penalty, it is even more appropriate to provide such education.

Mr. Adelmo Vigil is copied on this email. He is President of the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) of New Mexico. In addition, I have also copied Tara Chavez and Don Burns. Ms. Chavez is President of the Albuquerque Chapter of the NFB of New Mexico, and Mr. Burns is President of the West Mesa Chapter of the NFB of New Mexico.   I have also copied Nathan Gomme and Lisa Dignan from the Commission for Deaf and Hard of Hearing.

The Commission for the Blind is always willing to provide presentations on the White Cane Law, and how blind persons use it to safely travel. If we can be of any help, please do not hesitate to call upon us. 

Respectfully,

Greg

Greg Trapp, J.D.
Executive Director
New Mexico Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd. SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106
505-383-2231
www.cfb.state.nm.us
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